Ask a Master Gardener

When to Use Landscape Fabric

By: John Tapp, Master Gardener

Q: I am developing a new landscaped area this fall to plant shrubs and flowers next spring.  I plan to mulch the area, should I use a landscape fabric as a weed barrier under the mulch?

A: The decision whether to use landscape fabric in any landscaping project depends on several variables related to the project.  If the area is to be mulched, it is generally better to kill any vegetation prior to planting and mulching. If landscape fabric was used in this situation, it would have to be cut at every planting location.  If vegetation is killed prior to planting and mulching, the landscape fabric will do little in terms of vegetation control as weeds will grow in the mulch. If the area to be planted is in a defined drainage way, the use of landscape fabric below the mulch may be helpful in retaining the mulch during rain events.  If the vegetation is not killed prior to planting, landscape fabric may be placed over the vegetation to kill the vegetation.  In this instance, planting should be delayed until the vegetation has died or it will tend to come up under the plants in the planting holes cut in the fabric.

If rock is to be placed on the landscaped area instead of organic mulch, landscape fabric should be used as a weed barrier under the rock.  When using rock, like organic mulch, it is better to kill the vegetation prior to placing the landscape fabric.  If the fabric is used to kill the vegetation, planting should be delayed until all the vegetation has died.

There are several different grades of landscape fabric.  Generally, I recommend the more expensive grade, commonly referred to as the contractor’s grade.  This grade is a little more expensive, but well worth the extra money when one considers that it may remain in place for 5 to 10 years or more.  The lesser expensive landscape fabrics are much more susceptible to tearing during placing and tend to degrade faster over the life of the landscaped area.

Like any other construction project for the home, the construction of a new landscaped area is an investment that should last for several years.  Spending a little more up front on materials; whether for landscape fabric, mulch, or plants; may pay big dividends over the life of the project.
If you have gardening questions you would like to have answered by a local Master Gardener, e-mail your question to lyoncomg@bellsouth.net.  You may also call, mail or fax them to Susan Fox, Lyon County Extension Agent for Agriculture/Natural Resources, 231 Main St., PO Box 36, Eddyville, KY 42038, Phone: 270-388-2341, Fax: 270-388-4627.

